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Agana, Guam – The sunshine is warm and pleasant, and the beach here at the Hilton in Guam is truly a tropical paradise.  The sea just off the shoreline is a every snorkeler and scuba diver’s dream.   Good drinks and barbequed food were just a snap of one’s fingers away.  Yet I was distinctly uncomfortable throughout my stay in the eastern tropical longitudes.  All I could think of was the terrible suffering still occurring daily 2000 miles to the west in these same warm waters of the equatorial Pacific.
The continuing tragedy of which I speak is that of those Vietnamese refugees so routinely labeled in the American press as “Boat People.”  Each night several boats laden with refugees steal away in the darkness from the Vietnamese coast.  Most of these people are fleeing an impossible situation in their homeland and have with them only what they can physically carry.  The conditions for them in Vietnam are so hopeless (and dangerous) that they risk setting sail with no known destination.  Often they leave with only enough food and water to last a few days at sea.

Frequently these refugees are attacked by Thai pirates whose savagery is legendary for being thoroughly barbaric and unforgiving.  All the male refugees captured are immediately murdered and dumped overboard to the sharks. The women are raped, and the children are beaten, often maimed, or taken as spoils.  After the boat is thoroughly plundered, it is cast adrift with no remaining food or water for any survivors.
U.S. Seventh Fleet ships passing through the South China Sea in operations to and from the Indian Ocean have rescued over 3500 Vietnamese refugees on the seas in the first three months of this year.  No one knows how many others have died.
It is time for the United Nations to address this very real atrocity.  To condone piracy and genocide anywhere by inaction or indifference demeans the status of each of us and lowers our collective human dignity.   Because the United States had a significant role in creating the conditions which now exist in Vietnam, I believe that we have a special responsibility to assist those who are fleeing for their lives.  I think that the collective phrase “Boat People” contributes to our lethargy.  These are real people out here who are being slaughtered daily!

The sooner we start to think of these victims as fellow human beings and to take action to stop the pirates, the more everyone will be able to lay peacefully, whether here on the beach in this beautiful setting, or in comfortable beds in homes around the world to which the Vietnamese refugees aspire.

I thought you might like to know.
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